
 

 

 

 

Wexham & The Ivers Community Board minutes 
Minutes of the meeting of the Wexham & The Ivers Community Board held on Tuesday 21 
February 2023 in Harvey Memorial Hall, George Green Road, George Green, Slough, SL3 
6BJ, commencing at 7.00 pm and concluding at 9.12 pm. 

BC Councillors present 

Dr W Matthews (Chairman), T Egleton (Vice-Chairman) and L Sullivan 

Town/Parish Councils and other organisations present 

P Kinson (Wexham Parish Residents Association), P Leech (Iver Village Residents 
Association), M Pearce (Orchard Park Residents Association), G Spring (Wexham Parish 
Council) and P Stanhope (Iver Parish Council) 

Others in attendance 

C Beary (Ivers Parish Council), K Brown (Smartville), E Cook (BC), J Cook (Ivers Parish 
Council), J Day (Deputy Clerk Ivers Parish Council), M Devlin (BC),  C Gibson (Colne Valley 
Regional Park), S Keyes (BC), O Kraus (Iver Village Residents Association), A Mayling (The 
Ivers Hive/1st Iver Heath Scouts), J Mayling (1st Iver Heath Scouts) and S Pomeroy 
(Groundwork South)  
 

Agenda Item 
 
1 Chairman's Introduction and Welcome 
 The Chairman, Councillor Wendy Matthews, welcomed the Community Board to the 

meeting. 
 
2 Apologies for Absence 
 Apologies had been received from Cllr Ralph Bagge, Paula Carter, Cllr Paul Griffin, 

Debbie Valman, Cerys Williams, Tim L’Angellier, Graham Young and Joyce Young.  
 
3 Declarations of Interest 
 There were no declarations of interest. 
 
4 Notes of the previous meeting held on 21 November 2022 
 The notes of the meeting held on 21 November 2022 were agreed as an accurate 

record.   

It was noted that all the actions set out in the action notes had been carried out.  
The Community Board thanked Liz Charter (Community Manager) and Makyla Devlin 
(Senior Community Manager) for supporting the Community Board over the last few 



 

 

weeks. 
 
5 Community Matters 
 Petition - Iverdale Close, Iver 

Following the discussion of the above petition at the Community Board’s last 
meeting on 21 November (further details can be found in the notes from that 
meeting), Councillor Sullivan contacted Transport for Buckinghamshire (TfB). 
  
In response to the Community Board’s question regarding whether fixed visibility 
mirrors to aid exit from Iverdale Close would be useful, Councillor Sullivan was 
advised that current TfB guidance on the installation of a mirror was as follows: 
  
“TfB cannot permit, and does not install, mirrors on the highway. Although installing 
a mirror where visibility is restricted does seem a reasonable solution, there are a 
number of issues that the installation of a mirror may introduce, which could impact 
negatively on road safety. These include; 

• Distortion of reflected image, glare from sunlight or headlamps affecting the 
driver’s vision. 

• Visibility issues during bad weather (rain, snow, frost). 
• Difficulty judging speed of an approaching vehicle from the mirror image.  
• Maintenance issues – mirrors could be prone to vandalism and maintenance of 

their alignment and cleanliness is critical; therefore there is an ongoing 
associated maintenance cost. 

• Reliance on the mirror’s restricted image may compromise the safety of other 
road users (pedestrians and cyclists) who do not appear in the mirror.  

  
However, should a resident wish to site a mirror appropriately and safely on private 
land, TfB would not seek to remove it unless complaints of problems similar to those 
outlined above are made. However, planning permission may be required.  

In addition, when placing a highway mirror on private property consideration must 
be given to public liability implications and risk assessment in the event that the 
mirror is cited as a contributory factor in a road traffic accident. Should Transport for 
Buckinghamshire ascertain that road safety is being compromised as a result of a 
mirror being placed not in but near to the highway, the mirror would be removed.” 

The Community Board noted that there were also a number of issues that TfB had 
raised relating to the potential use of signage.  
  
Taking all this into account and as there had been no further follow up from the 
petitioner, the Community Board agreed to take no further action on this issue. 
  

6 Project Reviews 
 The Community Board received presentations from the following recipients of 

funding: 



 

 

  
i) Circular Walks Green Enhancement - Groundwork South 
  
Stuart Pomeroy set out the aims of the project and how these had been met: 
1. Improve the Environment and Protect Buckinghamshire’s Green Space: 

• Two new Colne Valley Circular Walks (Iver and Langley) had been designed 
and two new information boards for Iver have been commissioned.   

• Work was scheduled for February 2023 to improve the walks on the ground 
with a walk round by contractor and Groundwork staff, litter picking, cutting 
back overgrowth and making improvements as necessary for walkers. 

• Four free sessions at Iver Environment Centre had been offered to Iver 
Primary Schools.   

• Permission was being sought to plant wildflower strips along the circular 
walk routes. 
 

2. Contribute to the Buckinghamshire’s post covid economic regeneration efforts: 
• The post covid effect had hampered the recruitment of staff to deliver this 

aim. Despite going to market three times, a manager and leader to run a 
‘Green Team’ could not be found.  However, Groundwork South was able to 
ensure that another project, which happened late last year and involved 
trainees, was directed to delivering improvements to the Langley Circular 
Walk and in particular the Slough Arm of the canal.   

• Ambitions for the ‘Green Team’ element of the project continued and 
GroundWork South had now recruited a management team.  Whilst they 
would not start in time for this project, they would be following up with 
other teams of trainees in the area and had agreements with contractors 
that those trainees would get guaranteed interviews following their courses. 
  

3. To carry out key green infrastructural improvement of walkways across the target 
areas: 

•       Groundwork South had made directional roundels for the walks which would 
be put up on the routes. 

•       The two Colne Valley Circular walks leaflets had been reprinted and would be 
delivered to the Parish Council offices for giving out to the public and would 
be made available in the Colne Valley Park Visitor Centre as well as other 
County Parks. It was also available on the website. 

•       Contractors were repairing the small bridge over a ditch near the River Colne 
at Little Britain and the bench on that stretch. They would also be doing a 
walk and repair along the length of each walk.  

4. To map out opportunities for Biodiversity Enhancement: 
•       A local led initiative was underway to map the Ivers using GIS and to produce 

maps that incorporate layers of information taken from a range of sources 
such as historic OS maps, Magic Maps, local knowledge and biological 
records.   

In the discussion which followed, Stuart explained that the mapping project involved 
the mapping of wildlife in the area and was looking at what opportunities there 



 

 

were for biodiversity enhancement.  This could then be used as evidence for funding 
applications and would also help inform restoration works.  
  
In response to a question about river pollution, Stuart explained that there were 
issues with water quality in local rivers due to the dumping of untreated sewage.  He 
advised that Tony Booker, Chairman of the Colne Valley Fisheries Consultative, had 
been involved in a number of projects which aimed to protect local rivers. 
  
The importance of ensuring that rights of ways were maintained and were accessible 
was stressed by the Community Board.  It was noted that this was key to ensuring 
that people could stay fit and active. The link to Active Travel Schemes was raised.    
Emphasis was also placed on the need to ensure connectivity in terms of walking 
and cycle routes across areas with green infrastructure.  A suggestion was made that 
it would be useful to have a task and finish group next year which could look at 
identifying paths in Iver and Wexham which required improving.   Action: Aniqah 
Sultan (Community Board Manager) to look into this further.  
  
ii) Scout Hut - 1st Iver Heath Scouts 
Ann Mayling provided the Community Board with an overview of the project: 

• The aim of the project was to create a flexible and usable space for activities 
which were core to the scout programme. 

• Phase 1 - comprised the major hard landscaping to create a paved area to 
the rear of the hut with fire pits built into the area. 

• Phase 2 – the area which was to the side of the hut bordering the village hall 
car park was extended to create a significantly larger paved area and to 
create a ramp to access the fire pit area. 

• The areas had been used by all age groups and was also available for the 
Brownies and Explorers who meet at the hut. The young people loved 
lighting the fire pits and had cooked meals, as well as toasting marshmallows. 
They had also had camp fires and celebrated the 5th November in the area.  

• This outside space would be well used and would help in the delivery of more 
outdoor activities on site throughout the year. It would also help to grow the 
capacity of the groups.  
 

iii) Sport Equipment - Delaford Colts FC 
There was no representative from Delaford Colts at the meeting, but the report in 
the agenda pack provided an overview of the project. It was noted that the project 
involved the purchasing of the following sports equipment: 

•       Goals 
•       Football/Managers Kits 
•       Training and Match Equipment 
•       Safety Kit 

The success of the project had been evident by the positive feedback which had 
been received from the community and from parent members commending the 
training facilities and equipment in comparison to other local clubs. 
  



 

 

The Community Board were invited to send any questions which they had on the 
project to Aniqah Sultan, who would forward them on.   
  
iv) The Ivers Parish Council 
Jem Day provided an overview of the following two projects: 
  
The Ivers Training Hub:  

• The Community Board funded a training hub to be used by a trainer and up 
to 10 persons at a time.  

• The equipment included an interactive whiteboard and 11 chromebooks that 
could be used by the trainer and the attendees.  

• The vision was that training would focus on assisting economic recovery 
(post Covid) by training people to be able to fulfil the jobs that were available 
and by training businesses to be up to date. The venue would also provide a 
training hub for local voluntary organisations to assist them to deliver 
community based services.  

• The project was completed by the end of March 2022 and the facility had 
been operational for more than a year.  

• The first use by Adult Education was on 3 February 2023 and two further 
sessions were booked for 10 and 17 February. It was hoped that this use 
would become more frequent. 

• There had been regular use of the hub by a range of community 
organisations.  

• Formal (booked/diarised) use of the hub was 128.75 hours in the first year 
(21 Feb 2022 to 17 Feb 2023), with the average booking being for two hours. 

 
Hardings Row Access for All Project:  

• The Community Board provided £8,744.51 to improve the access at Hardings 
Row Nature Reserve in Iver Heath. 

• The aim of the project was to improve the decking and to add more to give 
greater coverage. This would improve access to residents who have mobility 
issues making it steadier and safer to use. It would also encourage more of 
the community to enjoy this area of natural beauty. 

• The work was due to commence from 6 March 2023.  
 
Buddy Benches: 

• The Community Board had also funded the supply of 3 Buddy Benches to 
support covid recovery and promote community inclusion. The bid was for 
three benches, with one being placed in each of the three main areas of the 
Ivers – Iver Health, Iver and Richings Park. 

• The matched funding from the Parish Council was the installation (and 
associated costs) to be carried out by the Parish Council’s maintenance team.  

• The Benches would be installed at the end of February/beginning of March.  
 
Wildflower Project: 

• Councillor Wendy Matthews, Chairman of the Community Board, also 
mentioned the successful Wildflower Verges Project, which had been funded 



 

 

in part by the Community Board and the lasting legacy which the project 
would have.     

v) Wexham Parish Council 
Geoffrey Spring provided an overview of the following two projects funded by the 
Community Board: 
  
George Green Juniors Football Club Storage Shed: 

• The first project application by Wexham Parish Council was for funding to 
purchase a storage shed for use by George Green Junior Football Club. 

• The management of the club approached Wexham Parish Council for the 
provision of equipment storage.  As space within the Harvey Memorial Hall 
was at a premium, it was felt that if a shed could be provided they would 
then have a self-sufficient and secure base.  

• Wexham Parish Council retained the ownership of the new shed, but the club 
could use it whilst they were using the facilities.   

• Pictures of the new shed were shown on the presentation slides and could be 
seen in the agenda pack. The shed was expected to have a life span of 20 
years plus.   

 
Queen’s Jubilee: 

• The second project application by Wexham Parish Council was for funding 
towards activities relating to the Queen’s Jubilee.   

• Wexham Parish Council only purchased items for the Jubilee celebrations 
that had an amount of longevity, which would be able to be used again. 

 
The Community Board thanked all the presenters for their interesting presentations 
and were pleased to note the positive outcomes of the projects.  
  

7 Overview of Projects Supported 
 Councillor Wendy Matthews provided the Community Board with an overview of all 

the projects, which the Community Board supported during 2021-2022.  The 
Community Board’s contribution to these projects totalled £120,245.86.  The total 
scheme value, taking into account voluntary contributions, was £153,076.21. 
  
More information on the projects could be found on pages 15-54 of the agenda 
pack.  
[Post meeting note - the following project overview reports were attached to these 
notes;  
·       The Defibrillator and New Entrance Door Project at Iver Village Hall;  
·       Iver & Stoke Poges Dementia Friendly Gentle Exercise Class; 
·       The Iver Heath Village Hall Car Park Refurbishment;  
·       The Kingfisher Gardens Project;  
·       The Ivers Good Neighbour Scheme Social Exclusion Grant Activity Report; and 
·       A Bridge to a Growing Adventure Project at Iver Environment Centre.] 
  
As part of the overview, Ann Mayling also provided an update on the Ivers Hive, 
which was a community support group run by volunteers that supported families 



 

 

across the Ivers.  
  
The Community Board were pleased to note the successes of all the projects, which 
had received funding, and the positive impact they had made to the lives of those 
who lived in Wexham and The Ivers.     
 
  

8 Budget Position 
 Makyla Devlin (Senior Community Manager) provided an update on the Community 

Board budget position. The following points were raised: 
• £55,146.29 of the £90,475.00 budget for 2022/23 had been spent to date (as 

of 20 February 2023).  The total scheme value, taking into account voluntary 
contributions, was £67,440.29. 

• Funding allocated or potential projects to date totalled £8,285.00 (as of 9 
February 2023). 

• There was £27,043.71 remaining for 2022-23 (as of 9 February 2023). 
• Funding applications that had been received and reviewed as part of the 

funding process between 1 April 2022 to 9 February 2023 were as follows: 
Applications approved: 
▪ Cllr Wendy Matthews - Ivers Parking Scheme: £36,729.89 

▪ 1st Iver Heath Scouts - Scouts Outdoor Equipment: £990.00 
▪ Iver Community Association - ICA Replacement Doors: £1,265.00 
▪ Richings Park Residents Association - Richings Christmas: £800.00 
▪ Black Park Model Boat Club - Facilities Improvement and Promotion: 

£1,359.00 (£200 contributory funding) 
▪ Orchard Park Residents Association - New Notice Board: £720.00 
▪ Mehiel Foundation - Christmas Sacks of Hope: £1,358.00 (£500 

contributory funding)   
  

Applications going through the due diligence process: 
▪ Richings Players - Richings Players Storage: £7,690.00 (£2,309.00 

contributory funding) - application pending  
▪ Iver Heath Bowls Club - Bowls Club Gazebos: £595.00 – application 

pending 
 
Pipeline Highways – required reserved: 
▪ Wexham Parish Council - Wexham Fencing: £12,923.82 (£1,000 

contributory funding) - approved reserved. 

In the discussion which followed, it was noted that applications for this financial year 
were now closed and therefore any applications, which were submitted, would now 
be considered for the next financial year. In response to a question, Makyla 
confirmed that the underspend from 2022/23 would be carried forward to next 
year’s budget.   
  
In response to a question regarding a reduction in the 2023/24 budget, Makyla 
confirmed that whilst there was a reduction in the 2023/24 budget, the underspend 
from 2022/23, which was being carried over, would top up the budget for 2023/24.   



 

 

  
Following a question regarding the status of Wexham Parish Council’s fencing 
application, the Chairman advised that the application had been approved and 
would be delivered in the next financial year. The Chairman explained that the work 
had been handed over to the Council’s new contractor.   
  
In response to a comment about how the 2022/23 priorities were displayed on the 
Council’s website, Makyla said she would check the website to ensure that the 
priorities were displayed correctly.  Action: Makyla Devlin 

  
The Community Board thanked Makyla for the update. 
  

9 Priority Reviews - Cllr Wendy Matthews 
 An update was provided on the following Priority Action Groups: 

•       Air Quality 
▪ The Community Board’s kit was ready and would shortly be given to the 

Community Board to use.  
▪ A meeting would be arranged once the kit was received to discuss how to 

use the kit and carry the work out. 
▪ The Group would be receiving an update on the action plan. 
▪ A concern was raised that Iver was not getting as much support on air 

quality as other areas in Buckinghamshire such as Marlow. It was noted 
that air quality was still a big issue for Iver and there was a need for 
effective action. 

  
•       HGV’s 

▪ A document had been circulated to the Group for completion to record 
where the main issues were and where the main focus of the work 
should be. This would help to prioritise the work to be carried out. 
Members of the Group were encouraged to complete the document as 
soon as possible.  

  
•       Active Travel 

▪ A meeting would be set up to discuss the routes which had been 
identified and to look at how to spend the funding. 

▪ The importance of moving forward with this work was highlighted.  
  

•       Youth Provision 
▪ The action notes from the last meeting would be circulated shortly.   
▪ The Group were looking into carrying out a piece of work which would 

involve speaking to young people (12-16 year olds) to gain a better 
understanding of the issues they were facing to help inform future 
provision.   

 
The Community Board thanked Andy Chapman (Community Board Manager) and 
Caroline Green (Community Group Manager) for supporting the Groups over the last 
few weeks. 



 

 

  
Following a discussion, Members of the Community Board agreed that they were 
happy to continue with the current priorities, as these were still very relevant to the 
Community Board area.   With regard to the Working Groups, the Chairman advised 
that they were looking for more representation from the Wexham area to sit on the 
Action Groups. A Member of the Community Board raised a concern that there was 
an issue with HGVs, especially tipper trucks, in Wexham and therefore it was noted 
that the HGV Action Group would be especially relevant.     
  
A Member of the Community Board made a suggestion for two possible future 
priorities, which were ‘the regeneration of the high street’ and ‘improving public 
transport’.  In relation to improving public transport, it was noted that the Council 
was piloting a ‘Pick Me Up’ Service using Carousel buses in certain areas of High 
Wycombe.  This service would provide flexible travel, no fixed timetable and routes 
that would be determined by passenger bookings.  A suggestion was made to invite 
James Loader (Buckinghamshire Council’s Head of Public Transport) to the next 
Community Board meeting to provide more information on the pilot.  Action: 
Aniqah Sultan  
  

10 Buckinghamshire Council Corporate update 
 Sarah Keyes (Service Director for Human Resources & Organisational Development) 

drew attention to the document circulated with the agenda reports pack which 
detailed several key updates from Buckinghamshire Council. These were as follows:  

•       Using government funding, the Council had developed a  Local Heritage List 
to protect some of the most important heritage sites in the county that 
contribute to the local character of Buckinghamshire.  A question was asked 
if sites identified in the Neighbourhood Plan had been automatically included 
in the list.  It was not known if this was the case, but it was noted that this 
could be checked against the list of heritage sites identified on the Council’s 
website. 

•       After successfully securing £407k from the Office for Zero Emission Vehicles 
(OZEV) via their On-Street Residential Chargepoint Scheme (ORCS), the 
Council would now be installing 128 new EV parking bays in 16 of its car 
parks across the county. The work should be completed by April 2023. In 
response to a query on the 1st round of funding and what car parks had been 
selected, Sarah advised that she would send more information on the 1st 
round of funding to Aniqah Sultan for circulation to the Community Board. 
ACTION: Sarah Keyes  
The Council was now looking for other opportunities to broaden the public 
charging network in local town and village community car parks in 
Buckinghamshire.  The aim was to submit a combined bid to the On-Street 
Residential Chargepoint Scheme in March 2023 to provide funding for this 
initiative. In response to a question regarding how sites were identified, 
Sarah advised that she would send more information on the process of 
identifying sites to Aniqah Sultan for circulation to the Community Board. 
Action: Sarah Keyes 

•       Local Plan update – following the wider call for brownfield sites last year, a 

https://local-heritage-list.org.uk/buckinghamshire
https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/office-for-zero-emission-vehicles
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/grants-for-local-authorities-to-provide-residential-on-street-chargepoints/grants-to-provide-residential-on-street-chargepoints-for-plug-in-electric-vehicles-guidance-for-local-authorities


 

 

list of other sites submitted would be available in the coming weeks.  Officers 
had started the process of evaluating each of the sites against the criteria of 
suitability for their chosen use, availability and deliverability over the plan 
period to 2040.  

•       A Visitor Economy Survey had been carried out, which would help shape the 
future of Buckinghamshire’s visitor economy sector.  The survey would be an 
important contributor to a Visitor Economy Strategy, which was currently 
being developed by Buckinghamshire Council and its partners.   

▪ Other consultations being carried out by Council could be viewed at  
https://yourvoicebucks.citizenspace.com/ 

 
The Community Board thanked Sarah for the update.  
  

11 Policing Update 
 The Community Board noted the written policing update, which had been circulated 

with the agenda pack. 
  

12 Any Other Business 
 The Ivers Neighbourhood Plan -  It was noted that the result of the referendum was 

that more than half of those voting had voted in favour of Buckinghamshire Council 
using The Ivers Neighbourhood Plan to help it decide planning applications in the 
neighbourhood area.  This means that the Plan would now be adopted as part of 
local planning policy to assess planning applications in the Neighbourhood Area. 
  

13 Date of Next Meeting – TBC 
 TBC. 

  

https://yourvoicebucks.citizenspace.com/
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Agenda
• Chairman introduction and welcome

Apologies for Absence

Declarations of Interest

Minutes of the Last Meeting

Community Matters – public questions

Project Reviews

Overview of Projects Supported – 2021/2022

Budget Position – 2022/2023

Review of Board Priorities

Action Group Updates

Policing Update

Any Other Business
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Project Reviews
Debbie Valman – Program Manager (Thames Valley) 
Groundwork South
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Circular Walks Green 
Enhancement by 
Groundwork South

Aims:

• 1 Improve the Environment and Protect 
Buckinghamshire’s Green Space

• 2. Contribute to Buckinghamshire’s post -covid 
economic regeneration efforts.

• 3. . We will carry out key green infrastructural 
improvement of walkways across the target area

P
age 15



Click to edit Master title style

Click to edit Master subtitle style

12/03/23 6

Click to edit Master title style

Click to edit Master subtitle style

12/03/23 6

Project Reviews
Tim L’Angellier – Group Scout Leader
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Aim: create a flexible and usable space for activities 
which are core to the scout programme.

Scout Hut – 1st Iver Heath Scouts

Phase 1 comprised the major hard landscaping to 
create a paved area to the rear of the hut 
with firepits built into the area.

Phase 2
This area which is to the side of the hut bordering the 
village hall car park. It was extended to create a 
significantly larger paved area and to create a ramp 
to access the firepit area.

The young people love lighting the fire pits and have cooked meals as well as 
toasting marshmallows. They have also had camp fires and celebrated 5th

November in the area. This outside space will be well used and will help us to 
deliver more outdoor activities on site throughout the year. It also helps us 
grow the capacity of our groups.

Before

After
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Delaford Colts
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Delaford Colts FC

Sports Equipment

• Goals

• Football/Managers Kits

• Training and Match Equipment

• Safety Kit
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The Ivers Parish Council: The Ivers Training Hub
Vision: provide training to focus on assisting economic recover post Covid

For use by a trainer and up to 10 
persons

Equipment provided: interactive whiteboard; 11 chromebooks

Project completed by end of March 2022

Regular use of by a range of community organisations

Formal (booked/diarised) use of the hub was 128.75 hours in the first 
year (21 Feb 2022 to

17 Feb 2023) with the average booking being for two hours

The first use by Adult Education was on 3 February 2023 and two 
further session were booked for 10 and 17 February.

Training to help people fulfil jobs
Train businesses to be up to date
Training hub for local 
voluntary organisations
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The Ivers Parish Council

Hardings Row ‘Access for all’ Project

The Community Board has provided £8,744.51 to improve the access Hardings Row Nature 
Reserve in Iver Heath.

Hardings Row Nature Reserve, owned and managed by The Ivers Parish Council offers a

lovely walk through various habitats, including a small reedbed, ponds, meadow and

woodland.

• A former landfill site, this area is popular with local residents and visitors alike.

• Part of the Colne Valley Regional Park (CVRP)

• Loyal team of volunteers keep Hardings Row maintained alongside..

• A maintenance service provided by CVRP which is agreed under a management 
plan with the the Parish Council.

P
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• The project is to improve 
the decking and to add more 
which will give greater 
coverage

• Decking will also improve 
access to residents who have 
mobility issues making it 
steadier and safer to use. It

• It will also encourage more 
of the community to enjoy 
this area of natural beauty
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Schedule Hardings Row Decking

17 Feb. 2023

Identification of potential 
contractors (three) to quote for the 
work : By end 17th February 2023

24 Feb. 2023

Site visits with potential contractors 
for scoping and quote 

production: By end 24th February 
2023

3 Mar. 2023

Review of contractors and selection 
By end 3rd March 2023

6 Mar. 2023

Commencement of work From 6th 
March 2023
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Project Reviews
Geoffrey Spring

Wexham Parish Council
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Wexham Parish 
Council funding 
report

Two successful funding 
applications:

• George Green Juniors 
Football Club, Storage 
Shed - £4846.00

• Queen's Jubilee -
£2158.96

P
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Cllr Wendy Matthews
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BUCKINGHAMSHIRE COUNCIL

Performance Equipment, Iver Heath Drama Club

KS1 Mental Health Project

The Ivers Training Hub

Scout Outdoor Restoration

Senior Coffee Morning

Improvements to Village Hall Carpark

Reducing the Environment Impact of Community Facilities

Buddy Benches

Social Isolation Project

Dementia Friendly Exercise Classes

Hardings Row Disabled Access

Sports Equipment - Delaford Colts

Activity Sessions – Iver Hive

Shopping Parade Tree and Residents Garden Access

Floodlighting – Iver Heath Bowls Club

New Entrance Doors – Iver Community Centre

George Green Football Club Storage

Queen’s Platinum Jubilee

Kingfisher Garden Improvements

Wildflower Verges

Iver Heath Public Notice Boards

Groundwork South

Production Post Covid

Community Board 
Contribution

£120,245.86

Total Scheme Value

£153,076.21
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Budget Position – 2022/2023
Senior Community Board Manager Makyla Devlin
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BUCKINGHAMSHIRE COUNCIL

Funding Summary Report
Wexham and The Ivers Community Board

21 February 2023
This provides an overview of the funding applications received, considered 
or within the internal due diligence process

Community Board Budget Overview

The table below details the current budget position.

Community 
Board Fund 
2022/2023

Spend to date
(20 February 
2023)

Allocated or 
potential projects 
to date (9 
February 2023)

Remaining 
Budget as of 9 
February 2023

£90,475.00 £55,146.29 £8,285.00 £27,043.71
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BUCKINGHAMSHIRE COUNCIL

Ivers Parking Scheme

Scouts Outdoor Equipment

ICA Replacement Doors

Richings Christmas

Facility Improvements and Promotion

New Notice Board

Christmas Sacks of Hope

Community Board 
Contribution

£55,146.29

Total Value Scheme

£67,440.29
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Priority Reviews
Acton Group Updates

Review of Existing Priorities

Discussion on Future Priorities

Cllr Wendy Matthews
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BUCKINGHAMSHIRE COUNCIL

Priority Action Groups

• Air quality

• HGV’s

• Active Travel

• Youth

P
age 33



Click to edit Master title style

Click to edit Master subtitle style

12/03/23 24

Click to edit Master title style

Click to edit Master subtitle style

12/03/23 24

Buckinghamshire Council 
Corporate Update
Service Director Sarah Keyes
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Policing Update
Cllr Wendy Matthews
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Any Other Business
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Date of Next Meeting
TBC
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Defibrillator Cabinet 

Following a donation from Heathrow Airport Iver Village Hall applied to the Community Board for a 

grant towards purchasing a cabinet to be positioned at the Village Hall.  The process for applying is 

very easy/user friendly and we heard back very quickly that we had been successful. 

The grant money was used to purchase a defibrillator cabinet which was installed free of charge by 

Mr Tony Brown – a local electrician and Member of The Langley and Ivers Rotary Club – on 17th 

March 2022. 

We made the decision to purchase both Paediatric and Adult pads. 

Invoicing Bucks Council for the grant monies was a simple process and the payment was received 

very quickly. 

I think the good news is so far it has not been used. 

The Trustees and Community would like to thank you for your support of Iver Village Hall.
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REPLACEMENT DOORS 

The Entrance Doors at Iver Village Hall had been identified as a major source of heat loss – they were 

wooden and 40 years old.  The gaps between the doors had become so large that replacement was 

the only option. 

We got quotes from 3 local Window/Door suppliers and chose Alpha Windows as they are based in 

the Village and had carried out work on the hall previously. 

The application process was easy/user friendly and IVH offered to pay £2000 towards the cost of the 

doors.   

Once we heard that we had succeeded in the application arrangements were made to replace the 

doors and orders were placed.   Unfortunately in the period between quotation and order placing 

costs had risen.  We also established that the Magnetic Security locks on both sets of doors could 

only be removed/replaced by our alarm company – again this was an extra costs. 

Following conversations with the Community Board it was agreed that we could apply for additional 

funding to help cover the extra costs – which was agreed. 

The installation of the doors went very smoothly and was completed in 2 days.  We managed to co-

ordinate the two companies without any major issues.  This took place 18/19th July 2022. 

The only issue came when invoicing for the grant money.  We had not received written confirmation 

of the new amount awarded and it was agreed to send in the documentation required with the final 

costs to IVH less £2000 as agreed.  Following many updates and changes the documentation was 

finally agreed and approved early November 2022.  Unfortunately it appears that the email went 

into a junk mailbox and was not discovered until end of January.  I was then asked to re-submit all 

documentation and the money was then paid very quickly. 

I now understand that Ani has been on long term sickness and that is probably why it all went 

wrong.  This is not a criticism of the Community Board as I understand that all documentation has to 

be approved how3 big or small the grant is.   

I can say that the new doors have made a massive improvement to the retention of heat in the 

entrance areas, 

The Trustees of Iver Village Hall would like to thank the Wexham and Ivers Community Board for 

their donation to this project. 

 

Photos: 

 Old Doors at Club Entrance 

New Doors at Club Entrance 

New Doors at Main Entrance 

New doors interior of Main Entrance 
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Review: Iver & Stoke Poges Dementia Friendly Gentle Exercise Class 

Session Details: 
Wednesdays 11:00am - 12:00 noon 
Venue: Stoke Poges Village Centre, 129 Rogers Lane, SL2 4LP 
Thursdays 9.45am - 10.45am 
Venue: Evreham Sports Centre, Swallow Street, SL0 0HS 
 
Start date:  
Wednesday 29th June 2022 Stoke Poges 
Thursday 30th June 2022 Iver 
 
Aim: 
The Dementia Friendly Gentle Exercise Class is a weekly class that will offer a progressive fitness 
development routine over the 6 month period, aiming to encourage people into exercise to aid falls 
prevention and support those at risk or suffering from dementia.  
 
Attendance: 
Iver 
 
Total Attendees Average Attendance 

per week 
Attendees with 
Dementia 

Attendees from Iver 

23 11 9 18 
  
Stoke Poges 
 
Total Attendees Average Attendance 

per week 
Attendees with 
Dementia 

Attendees from Stoke 
Poges / Beeches 

22 10 6 15 
 
Both sessions have provided support in an area that was lacking before it’s implementation. Links 
have been made with local social prescribers as well as the Memory Café in Denham. The sessions 
are also included in the activity finder service with the Alzheimer’s’ Society. The aim of the sessions 
were to also help build an aspect of social cohesion which has also been achieved; in particular at 
Iver where the participants had a Christmas part on Thursday 15th December. For both sessions, the 
participants stay for teas & coffees afterwards. The aim is to continue with the classes into the New 
Year with a charge added to the cost of the class. 
 
Quotes from participants: 
  
“I very much enjoy the classes and intend to return in the New Year.  They have been a real boon.  
It's surprising how effective chair exercise is and the classes are an inspiration to 'keep moving' even 
when seated or even busy in the kitchen!” 
 
Pictures: 
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Iver Heath Village Hall 
St Margaret’s Close 

Iver Heath 
SL0 0DA 

 

 
 

        
Report to the Wexham and Ivers Community Board 
The Iver Heath Village Hall Car Park Refurbishment 

 

The Iver Heath Village Hall is a registered charity which operates the venue for the community.  

The below report was written by Claire Mowat as she was the Chair Person of the committee during the 
period while this project was planned and completed. 

 

Car Park Improvements 

As a result of the funding from Wexham and Ivers Community 
Board the following works were carried out: 

�Tarmac Resurfacing of part of the car park and access road 

� Creation of a disabled parking bay 

� New white lining 

� Creation of a one way system 

� Installation of car stops 

� New signage  

  

Impact 

Pot holes and an uneven surface have been removed. It is now much safer for 
pedestrians and cars. 

The disabled parking bay is much clearer and larger and conforms to legislation. We 
have noticed that fewer drivers without the appropiate blue badge are using it. 

The bays are clearer and more efficiently laid out meaning that we have been able 
to create more spaces. 

The one way system has improved the flow, particularly at school drop off and pick 
up.  

The car stops prevent cars driving directly on to the road and creates only one exit 
point from the car park, which is significantly safer. 

The car park and site looks much better. 

We have subsequently also improved the lighting to the site at our own cost. 
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Comments from hirers and parents from the school have been positive about the changes. 

Thank you to the Community Board, we would not have been able to carry out this project 
without your support.  

 
 
 
We thank Claire Mowat and Sue Wilson for their efforts during their long tenure with the Iver Heath 
Village Hall Charity and overseeing this project. 

Since being asked to take over from Claire and Sue, we have spent time observing the outcome to the 
project and have made the below notes on how we would hope to improve on this project or future 
projects: 

• Improve consultation with hirers. Some hirers were unaware of the works. We are working to improve 
updates with hirers and providing more opportunities for dialogue so their viewpoints to be considered.  

• Some of the committee felt they were not fully consulted on this project and so we keen to involve 
them more and provide more of a ‘team effort’ atmosphere. 

• We previously had two bays marked for use by visitors with disabilities. We 
now only have one. This may be work we need to complete to add a second 
bay following feedback. 

• Many users of the car park were unaware of the change in direction in the car 
park. While road markings are clear, they are not always easily seen by 
approaching vehicles especially when they visit infrequently – for example 
the annual pantomime by our resident drama club. We have installed 
temporary signs to see if they help make the direction clearer and asked the 
Iver Heath Junior School for their support monitoring the behaviour of their 
parents. Some of the actions of some parents are a cause for concern and it 
has been hard to establish a dialogue with the adjacent school. 

• We have observed some vehicles driving over the ‘car stops’ so we may 
consider bollards or posts with chains in the future as this action damages the 
car stops and the kerb. 

• Part of the project included some work on the access road which is not the 
responsibility of the village hall. We have contact with the Estates 
Department of Buckinghamshire Council who act as our landlords– for 
example they recently came to clear the drains after contact from us. 

• We have added reflective tape to the car stops as it as identified they could 
be a trip hazard (black stops on black tarmac) during the dark winter nights. 

• We are aware of a proposal to install EV chargers in the region and while we 
have not been officially contacted regarding having a charger fitted in our car 
park, we are open to the idea and discussion as a benefit to our community 
hub and improving our local air quality. 

• Following feedback, we plan to install an additional exterior light this year 
by the car park/footpath crossing point to improve lighting especially on 
winter nights. 

 

We are very grateful for the support of our community and the support we have from the Wexham and 
Ivers Community Board. We are working hard to revitalise our community venue. Please do reach out 
to us if the hall is able to support your efforts. 

Matthew & Caroline Streuli 
Co-Chairs of Iver Heath Village Hall since October 2022. 
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        KINGFISHER GARDENS, THORNEY MILL ROAD , RICHINGS PARK  

Kingfisher Gardens on Thorney Mill Road is owned by Bucks Council under the stewardship of the Richings Park 
Residents Association (RPRA) 

The gardens are maintained on a regular basis by Heathrow Rangers. They have planted wildflower seeds, installed 
the bollards for RPRA on the verge to control parking, weeded and generally looked after the garden. There are plans 
to plant native trees such as Rowan on the verge which is also planted with wildflowers. The Rangers will undertake 
this task. 

In early 2022 we applied for, and were successful in achieving a grant from the Community Board to make the area 
safe. Some trees needed pruning and could be considered dangerous for visitors. Heritage trees – a local company 
based in Iver, pruned the trees in May. Dead wood was removed from the Willow tree and the crown lifted to 3 
meters, stems from the Beech tree that were damaging the wall and railing were removed. From other trees dead 
wood was removed and crowns lifted. All wood was taken away and the garden left tidy. This opened up the garden 
to more light, and also made the area safe.  

Trees alongside the small tributary of the Colne Brook were trimmed by Heathrow Rangers in Autumn 2023. This is 
to enable access to the brook. 

The garden has a seating area with a bench and table, and this is used by residents. Plans were made last year to 
host a bug event with local families but due to the unseasonably hot weather this was deferred to 2023. Spring 
flowers should be coming up in the centre of the garden. All brambles and weeds have now been removed by the 
Rangers.  
 
A meeting with Colne Valley River representative was held recently to identify the cost of clearing the Brook as this 
has become clogged with weeds and pond plants and now is inaccessible to pond dipping. We have plans to perhaps 
build a walkway out to enable children to pond dip as the brook is very shallow and is ideal for this activity.  
We are also involved with fly testing in the main Colne Brook and a couple of our committee will be undertaking 
training in this. This will monitor the health of the river and perhaps any early identification of harmful leaks further 
upstream.  
 
RPRA plan to publicise events during this centenary year of Richings Park with a family event in the summer and also 
hold the bug event postponed from last year.  
 
RPRA would like to thank the Community Board for their support in making the area safe for residents to use and 
although we still have challenges to overcome in making the brook accessible, we hope that by the end of this year 
the garden will be used by more residents. We plan to try and promote the use of the garden with social media 
posts, as many residents are not aware that it is there and that it is a community resource.  
 

 
 
The gardens ready for spring planting in 2022 after the trees were made safe and pruned. You can see the amount of 
light in the gardens that has been improved by this action. Also, a picture of the Heathrow Rangers team.  
                                 
Joyce Young.  Secretary RPRA.   March 2023 
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The Ivers Good Neighbour Scheme 
 
  
 
 

  
With thanks to our sponsors Buckinghamshire County Council, South Bucks District Council 

29 January, 2023 
 
 
 
  
 

Social Exclusion Grant Activity Report 
 
Following the receipt of a grant of £1150 from the Bucks Council Community board for Wexham and Ivers , the Ivers 
Good Neighbour Scheme was able to reimburse its volunteer driver cohort for the cost of providing coffee breaks to 
clients who had been transported to hospital for out patients appointments.  Altogether this occurred on 20 occasions.  
Thus providing a social aspect as opposed to being merely a taxi service. 
 
We were also able to run two events at Richings Park Sports Club ( photographs below of the most recent one )  that 
were run along the lines of tea parties which allowed the clients to mingle and chat with both other clients and the 
volunteer drivers.  In each instance, around 20 clients accepted invitations to attend and were transported there and 
back by our volunteer drivers team. 
 
The tea party events were most appreciated and provided a rare opportunity for the attendees to mix socially with 
others.  We will certainly be including these in our future calendar of events. 
  
The main obstacle as always is finding enough capacity for transportation.  We have 6 registered drivers but they 
have other demands on their time outside of IGNS.  We therefore cannot bite off more than we can chew! 
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The Ivers Good Neighbour Scheme 
 
  
 
 

  
With thanks to our sponsors Buckinghamshire County Council, South Bucks District Council 
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The Ivers Good Neighbour Scheme 
 
  
 
 

  
With thanks to our sponsors Buckinghamshire County Council, South Bucks District Council 
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The Ivers Good Neighbour Scheme 
 
  
 
 

  
With thanks to our sponsors Buckinghamshire County Council, South Bucks District Council 
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The Ivers Good Neighbour Scheme 
 
  
 
 

  
With thanks to our sponsors Buckinghamshire County Council, South Bucks District Council 
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A Bridge to a Growing Adventure 

 

The main bridge over the pond and meadow 

at Iver Environment Centre leads to the 

allotments, a favourite place for a lot of our volunteers and to the new adventure playground.  

There are other ways to the top of the site but who wouldn’t prefer to get there via the pretty bridge 

over the pond, you might even spot a frog basking on the bank.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The supports for the bridge were failing,  

The new supports are sturdy and allow the bridge to span the meadow and the pond safely and 

attractively in harmony with its surroundings.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                           

Thank you for your support. (if you will excuse the pun!)  

March 2023 
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